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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, November 15, 2016.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternate Jeffrey Fleischman, who did not sit.  Absent were Alternates Elaine Primeau and Linda Preysner.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development and Steve Kushner, Special Projects Manager.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the October 18, 2016, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING
The public hearing was continued from October 18.

 App. #4822
Proposed adoption of 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development; Town of Avon, applicant     
Steve Kushner explained that changes have been made to the Plan since the last meeting to reflect all the comments received, including those from CRCOG.  He noted that it has been decided that a Future Land Use Plan would not be prepared, as it would be too difficult to show all the recommendations on one single map and possibly lead to confusion.  He further noted that a statement has been added to the Plan instructing readers to consider the entirety of the document as the Future Land Use Plan, explaining that there are recommendations for future land use contained in every Chapter.   He stated that all the concerns raised by Avon Old Farms School have been addressed and resolved.  He explained that the Plan also reflects the latest decisions of the Town Council regarding Old Farms Road such that the road will be reconstructed and safety improvements made in its current alignment/location rather than building a new roadway that would have been located to the south of the existing road.  He indicated that the costs to build a new roadway would be much greater than repairing the road in its current location.  He noted that the Avon Historical Society has provided a lot of information for Chapter 6, adding that they are happy with the outcome.  The Avon Land Trust has also provided information they wish to have included in the Plan.  Mr. Kushner noted that there are strong recommendations in the Plan that timber revenues be used to make repairs and improvements to various parks and facilities in Town as they become necessary.  He thanked the Commission for all their comments and input adding that he has met with Mr. Armstrong who has provided many recommendations.   
Ms. Keith noted that she has seen great improvement in the language changes and that these changes will help residents to understand that the document is a working guide such that no recommendations contained in the Plan are “set in stone”, so to speak.  

Mr. Kushner noted his agreement with Ms. Keith’s comments.  He indicated that he plans to write one more chapter on agricultural preservation, in association with the Agricultural Viability Grant awarded by the State in 2015.   He added that he intends to present this last chapter at the December meeting.
Chris Graesser, President of the Avon Land Trust (ALT), noted that she submitted written comments adding that the ALT would like the Plan to show a strong commitment to open space development (i.e., a commitment to meaningful use of farm land).
Ms. Keith noted her understanding adding that while the Town currently has a significant open space/fee in lieu fund that continues to grow, she explained that the Commission cannot define what would be purchased with these funds or what land areas would come up for sale.  She added that the Town always has options to apply for State Grants.
Mr. Kushner noted his understanding and agreement adding that the POCD sets priorities for parcels of land that have been designated as the highest priority for preservation.  He explained that in some towns both the Town Council and the taxpayers have agreed to budget a significant amount of funds each year that could be used for acquisition of open space.  He clarified that Avon has not done this.  He further clarified that when the Fisher Farm was acquired it was handled as a separate budget referendum item.  
Mr. Armstrong noted that Policy #3 (in Chapter 5) remains unchanged indicating that the Town should pursue acquisition of high-priority parcels and also seek Federal and State funds.
Ms. Graesser commented that the ALT will probably do more to encourage the Town Council to increase the set aside, which is on the low side for the Valley.
In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the maximum fee in lieu (i.e., set aside) allowed under State law is 10%.  He further explained that the Town’s Regulations can require additional open space but noted that that is always a controversial issue.  
Ms. Keith noted that any land dedicated as open space in Avon must be usable and able to be developed; it cannot be waste land.
Mr. Peck agreed and added that this distinction is not the case in every town.  He explained that in Avon significant portions of proposed open space cannot be defined as wetlands, floodplain or steep slopes.  He communicated his agreement with the comments from the Avon Land Trust adding that he believes there is language in the Plan that allows for cooperative work with them.  He noted his agreement with Mr. Kushner’s earlier comments that it needs to be a partnership between the Town and the Avon Land Trust, as all the easy land pieces have been developed and what remains is difficult.  
Lisa Bohman, Avon Chamber of Commerce, commented that the Chamber was hoping to see language in Chapter 10 relative to service roads (Dale Road behind Walmart and 29 West Main to River Park) adding that the Chamber feels it would be helpful to have language that favorably considers service roads to take traffic off of Route 44.
Ms. Keith noted that stubs have been put in place to encourage cooperation with property owners but noted that the Commission has run into problems trying to establish driveway connections and service roads in the past.  
Mr. Kushner explained that Chapter 10 discusses service roads and highlights some of the recommendations of the 2001 State DOT Study of Route 44.  He noted that the Plan has an exhibit showing a service road behind Walmart crossing through the Rotondo property (275/279 West Main).  He noted his agreement with Ms. Keith that there have been many obstacles in the past trying to accomplish service road connections pointing out that the service road shown in the Plan (behind Walmart) would be extremely difficult to accomplish.  
Mr. Peck addressed Avon Old Farms School confirming that the Town has met with the School and reviewed all their comments and requests.  He referenced an email he received from the School earlier today and read it aloud for the record….”Hiram, many thanks for your attention to the details associated with the Plan of Conservation and Development, specifically to our discussions and proposed changes.  As a result of the changes that have been made and our discussions related to the other more minor things, Glenn {Chalder} and I have decided that there is no reason for us to come to the meeting tonight.  Hope you have a good meeting.”  Mr. Peck noted he wanted to be clear as to why the School is not present confirming that the Town has talked with the School and worked through all their concerns.  He explained that the Commission will likely get opportunities sometime in the future to try, again, to establish service road connections for the aforementioned properties.  Mr. Peck concluded by noting that the Town recently took part in a “Road Safety Audit” with the State DOT regarding all crosswalks and traffic issues from Dale Road to Waterville Road; the final report will be provided to the Commission.
There being no further comments the public hearing for App. #4822 was closed.
App. #4823
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to Work/Live Units; Town of Avon, applicant

Mr. Peck explained that the adoption of the Work/Live Units regulation included only the CR (commercial retail) zone but should have also included the CS (commercial specialized) zone.  App. #4823 amends the original application and adds the CS zone to the Work/Live Units regulation.
There being no comments the public hearing for App. #4823 was closed.
App. #4824 -
DP1, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 200 and 210 West Main Street, Parcels 4540200 and 4540210, in a CR Zone

Present was Don McLaughlin, Windsor Management, property manager for subject sites.

Mr. McLaughlin explained that the request is for installation of a directory sign for the two buildings at 200 and 210 West Main Street. He noted that 200, 210, and 214 are all part of a consolidated parcel agreement.  He noted that there appears to be some inconsistency as to how the Sign Regulations have been applied in the past to properties that are part of a consolidated parcel agreement.  He provided photos of other properties along Route 44 that have been allowed to have detached identification signs.  Mr. McLaughlin addressed Mr. Peck’s Staff Comments and noted that the proposed sign would be externally illuminated with LED lights, adding that the intent is to light only the sign and eliminate any halo effect as much as possible.  He indicated that base plantings would be installed around the sign and the sign installed outside the State ROW.  He concluded by noting that the tenant placards on the sign are replaceable and would be maintained as necessary. 
Ms. Keith addressed Mr. McLaughlin’s earlier comment regarding sign inconsistencies and explained that some of the signs along Route 44 have been grandfathered in until they come before the Commission again. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. McLaughlin confirmed that the proposed sign cannot be centrally located because there is a driveway access to Route 44 that cuts the two parcels in half. 
Mr. Peck addressed the Regulations and explained that the language involving consolidated parcel agreements speaks specifically about access and parking allocation but does not specifically mention signage.  He indicated that if there are instances where there are a number of businesses in a relatively small area and a well-designed sign is proposed that does not conflict with the Regulations and the Commission finds it acceptable, that this scenario could be deemed acceptable.  He communicated his opinion, however, that the Sign Regulations in their entirety should be reviewed in the near future.  Mr. Peck conveyed his opinion that, other than the existing language for consolidated parcel agreements, App. #4824 complies with the rest of the Regulations and probably would work out.
Mr. Armstrong commented that he feels the Town/Commission wants to encourage consolidated parcel agreements and not discourage them by denying signage.  He noted that the proposed sign meets the Regulations and also referenced the special criteria for signs which allows for special circumstances unique to a premises.  H noted that there are some large trees that partially block the front of the subject sites.
Mr. Ladouceur noted his agreement that the Town/Commission should encourage consolidated parcel agreements for parking and access and signage should not be a discouragement to those properties.  He added, however, that if there are consolidated parcels it would be nice to have consolidated signage wherever possible.  He noted his agreement with Mr. Armstrong’s comment about special circumstances unique to a premises reiterating that an access driveway exists between 200 and 210 West Main.
Mr. Peck pointed out that a unique characteristic/consideration of this proposal could be that 

M & R Liquors (214 West Main) either chooses to have their own sign or not be included in the proposed sign.

There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4824 was closed.
App. #4825   
Lorenzo DiClemente, owner, Dante Boffi Design, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI D 3 c of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Work/Live Units in Buildings 3 and 4, 29 West Main Street, Parcels 4543029 and 4544029,  in a CS Zone
Mr. Peck reported that he received a letter this afternoon from an attorney of one of the owners stating that there is language in the condominium documents that needs to be reviewed before a decision can be made on this application.  He recommended that App. #4825 be continued to the next meeting to allow him time for a discussion with the Town Attorney.
Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4825.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Ladouceur, received approval from Messrs Mahoney, Ladouceur, Armstrong, and Cappello and Mesdames Keith and Harrop.  Mr. Gentile abstained.
App. #4826 -
Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Hartford Healthcare, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone

Present were Vince DiBattista, VP, Hartford Healthcare; and Joan Pelletier, Pattison Sign Group.
Vince DiBattista explained that the request is for a freestanding monument sign to include urgent care and full scale imagine center.  He noted that the tree line, traveling in both directions on Route 44, makes it hard to see the sign on the building.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the subject proposal is the only freestanding sign on this property.  He further explained and clarified that the subject sign, if approved, would use all of the allowable detached sign area (24 square feet) under the Regulations such that no other tenants on this site (i.e., Cosi Restaurant) could ask for detached signage in the future. 
Mr. DiBattista noted his understanding adding that the request is for exclusivity because adding other names diminishes the importance of signage needed for urgent care.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and explained that the proposal is acceptable as long as the property owner understands there could be only one sign.

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Joan Pelletier explained that the property owner has been approached and is aware and clear about the proposal for an exclusive sign.  She added, however, that she would have to return to the owner to make it clear that the Commission is looking for assurances that no other tenants will ask for a sign in the future and that Hartford Hospital is not willing to share a sign.  She added that a resubmission could be possible as the Regulations could allow for two smaller signs if there are two distinct driveways and the property is over 20,000 square feet. 
Mr. Peck suggested that if the Commission approves this application that such approval be subject to the receipt of a letter from the property owner noting their understanding that the approved detached signage is all that is allowed under the current Regulations.  He clarified that his interpretation of the Regulations is such that the property owner is entitled to request a freestanding sign as long as the wall signage on the building meets the Regulations and fits into the original signage area, which it does.  
Ms. Keith noted her agreement.  
Mr. Ladouceur referenced the review/discussion of original site plan application for the urgent care portion of Hartford Hospital to occupy the subject site (moving from 339 West Main) and commented that it was represented that there would be no change to the tenant space and the sign on the building was going to be fine with plenty of visibility and access.  He noted that he has an issue with an application coming in so soon after that discussion, adding that the trees were in bloom in the summer when this was heard.   
Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that his recollection is such that the applicant intended to come back for signage, as no detached signage was proposed on the original application. 
Ms. Keith noted her agreement with Mr. Peck’s recollection on signage.
Mr. Ladouceur asked for verification noting that he did not have a chance to review the minutes from the original approval.
Ms. Pelletier noted that there is clarity for waiting patients as there is check-in window for regular care and a separate check-in window for urgent care.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. DiBattista explained that the hours of operation are Monday through Friday from 8:00am to 8:00pm.  He noted that there are shorter hours on the weekends with 5 hours on Saturday and 4 hours on Sunday but explained that there is the possibility that hours on the weekends would be extended to the same 12-hours as during the week.
Mr. Armstrong noted that he can justify the need for the proposed sign as it is for urgent care, adding that if it were for general doctors’ offices he could not justify it. 
In response to Mr. Peck’s comments, Ms. Pelletier explained that the face of the sign is aluminum and the only illumination is rear lit creating a halo effect.  The letters are stencil cut such that only the letters light up and the entire sign surface area is opaque.   
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4826 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4823
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to Work/Live Units; Town of Avon, applicant
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve App. #4823.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Armstrong.
Mr. Gentile commented that he can see how this regulation works for the commercial retail (CR) zone but noted/questioned that it was an oversight that it was not applied to the commercial specialized (CS) zone.
Mr. Peck explained that it was his intent from the beginning to include the CS zone in the Work/Live Units regulation and apologized for the confusion.
Mr. Mahoney’s motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.  The effective date is November 23, 2016.
App. #4822
Proposed adoption of 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development; Town of Avon, applicant     
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve/adopt the most recently amended 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development. The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.   The effective date was set for December 1, 2016.
App. #4824 -
DP1, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 200 and 210 West Main Street, Parcels 4540200 and 4540210, in a CR Zone

Mr. Armstrong noted that App. #4824 meets the special exception criteria for reasons stated by the Commission.  Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4824 subject to the following conditions:
1.  The sign shall not be internally illuminated, but may be externally illuminated. The lighting source shall be installed and directed so as to light the sign but not adversely affect motorists’ vision. 

2.  Suitable plantings shall be installed around the base of the sign. The planting bed design and planting selection shall be approved by Town Staff prior to installation; planting shall take place before the next planting season following sign installation.

3.  The sign colors as represented are acceptable; the sign shall be constructed as represented by the applicant. 

4.  The sign location shall be on private property, as represented, and not in the State ROW.

5.  The sign shall be properly maintained on a periodic basis and shall accurately depict all tenants in the various units.

Mr. Cappello seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.

App. #4826 -
Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Hartford Healthcare, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone

Mr. Ladouceur asked for confirmation from the minutes that the signage was to be determined at a future application.
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4826 subject to the following conditions:
1.  The applicant shall provide to the Town by December 1, 2016, a signed letter from the property owner acknowledging their understanding of and agreement to all the conditions of this approval.  The letter shall contain the following language:
“The owner of the subject property at 385 West Main Street hereby acknowledges that the sign approved by the Commission on November 15, 2016, is the only detached sign permitted under the Avon Zoning Regulations as they are currently written.  As property owner, or authorized agent, we acknowledge this fact and agree that no additional detached sign will be applied for at this location for any of the other businesses at this location.        
_____________________________________              ________________ 
     Signature of Owner or Authorized Agent
                                              Date

2.  The applicant shall provide to the Town, prior to the sign being erected, proof of the sign location via either a staked field marking or an accurate map.   The sign shall not be installed in Town ROW areas such as sidewalks and utilities or in the State ROW.

3.  The sign colors as represented are acceptable; the sign shall be constructed as represented by the applicant.  

4.  Per the applicant’s representation, the sign shall be back lit such that only the letters are illuminated.  

5.  Suitable plantings shall be installed around the base of the sign. The planting bed design and planting selection shall be approved by Town Staff prior to installation; planting shall take place before the next planting season following sign installation.

Mr. Ladouceur seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.
INFORMAL DISCUSSION

Proposed grocery store at 304 West Main Street - Sean Grathwohl 

Present were Bob Von Ancken, owner of 304 West Main Street, and Rajeev Kumar, possible tenant.
Mr. Von Ancken explained that 304 West Main is a 9,000 SF, one-story, retail building currently housing Pak Mail, Edible Arrangements and Shihan Skincare.  He noted that the three aforementioned tenants occupy approximately 4,350 SF.  He explained that about 5,000 SF has been vacant for the last few years that he is trying to lease.  He further explained that he has a tenant interested in 3,000 SF, which was formerly occupied by Autumn Light Studio; this tenant is proposing an Asian/Indian grocery store.  
Rajeev Kumar stated that he lives in Avon and must travel 30 minutes to other towns, maybe once or twice a month, to buy certain groceries not available in Avon.  He noted that he is proposing to setup a grocery store where specific items can be sold.  He commented that there are approximately 200-275 families in Avon, 250 families in Farmington, and 100 families in Simsbury.  He explained that his intent is to have 60% to70% of that total, approximately 400 families, to be his customers.  Mr. Kumar noted that most of the traffic would be on weekends or after 6pm.  He added that his projection is $400,000 to $500,000 per year.  He addressed items for sale in the grocery store noting that produce would account for about 10%; some specific items would be purchased from Indian grocers and the rest from any grocery store.  Bagged rice and wheat and spices would account for about 20% and a variety of beans would account for about 30% to 40%.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Von Ancken explained that subject space is 3,000 SF on the ground floor with a partially finished basement totaling approximately 500 SF and a small second floor mezzanine which would most likely not be used.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Von Ancken clarified that the space is 3,000 SF but Mr. Kumar proposes to use 2,500 SF for selling space and 500 SF in the rear for storage.
Mr. Von Ancken added that there is also a 2,150 SF vacant space on the site (former Tuxedo tenant) that could be an option and used if the Commission feels the 3,000 SF space is too large.  
Mr. Armstrong asked if Mr. Kumar has any prior history of running a similar store and noted that there is very limited parking in the front but a lot of additional parking in the rear.  He asked how many people would likely come in an hour and how many parking spaces in the front would be used.  He also asked if there is going to be a limited time for some of the parking.  

Mr. Kumar explained that 80% of the sales would be on weekends and 10% is expected after 6pm as people stop by from their office.   He noted that he would get fresh produce from New York on either Wednesday or Thursday each week. 
Mr. Von Ancken referenced Mr. Kumar’s business plan noting that 10% of sales would take place during normal business hours with four to five customers from 9am to 5pm; 20% of sales after 5pm; 10 customers after 6pm; and 70% of sales on Saturday and Sunday with 40 to 50 customers per day during the weekend.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Von Ancken stated that he wished the subject site was part of a consolidated agreement.  She commented that if 60% of sales are going to occur on the weekends that the weekends are when the worst daytime traffic occurs on Route 44.  She noted that it is not easy to get to the traffic light to exit the site and added that lanes of traffic must be crossed.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the site does not connect with the driveway for the pasta company and does not connect with driveway for Farmington Bank.  
Mr. Von Ancken stated that the site is a stand alone.
Ms. Keith noted her concerns with the possibility of 2,500 or 2,100 SF of space and the number of cars that would come in and out adding that there are only 35 parking spaces.  
Mr. Von Ancken explained that the 2,100 SF space would be reduced to 1,600 or 1,700 SF as 400 SF or so would be for storage.
Ms. Keith noted her concerns with the number of vehicle trips in and out regardless of the size of the space.  She commented that the less square footage used reduces the number of parking spaces allowed.  She added that there isn’t enough parking on the site to meet the needs for a 2,500 SF space.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Von Ancken confirmed that the aforementioned 35 spaces do not include the gravel area located to the rear of the building.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Kumar noted that there are 12 spaces in the front and 23 spaces in the rear.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Von Ancken noted that he could create maybe four or five spaces in the gravel area but added that he believes there is an impervious pavement issue such that the rainwater must be allowed to filter down.  He confirmed that there is no rear entrance to the site.
Mr. Ladouceur noted that the 3,000 SF space is located on the end of the building but no door to access the space from the rear of the building.
Mr. Von Ancken explained and confirmed that there is a rear door on the building such that people could access the 3,000 SF space from the back.
Mr. Kumar explained that he feels an entrance from the rear could be achieved for the 2,150 SF space as it is close to the ground and it would be easy to make it work.  He noted that a sign could be placed in front asking customers to use the rear door.

Ms. Keith commented that there are still only 20 to 25 parking spaces in the rear and the business is expecting more than that, especially on the weekends.  She added that the subject site has one of the most dangerous driveways to exit onto Route 44.   She noted that it would be unfair to the business owner to have a difficult and dangerous situation for customers. 
Mr. Von Ancken acknowledged his understanding of Ms. Keith’s concerns but noted that neither he nor Mr. Kumar see a problem. 

Mr. Peck commented that rear entry to the building is important.  He noted that there is not enough parking in the front such that if this business were to be successful something would have to be done about adding parking in the rear.  He suggested that a traffic study would be needed in order for the Commission to get a better feel for the proposal but clarified that a traffic study would not necessarily guarantee any approval.  He noted that safety is very important.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Kumar explained that deliveries would take place once a week via a four-wheel box truck.
Mr. Von Ancken confirmed that Pak Mail has box truck deliveries all the time.

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Von Ancken indicated that the dumpsters are currently located in the gravel area behind the building.

In response to Mrs. Harrop’s questions, Mr. Kumar explained that once a week he would go himself in a small van to purchase the produce and once a week he would receive a delivery from a box truck.   He noted that he would sell dry goods but no meat or fish or eggs.
In response to comments from the Commission about consolidated parking, Mr. Von Ancken stated that he has considered approaching the owner of the office building (302 West Main) to see if some type of agreement could be reached regarding parking but confirmed that he has not done that to date.
Ms. Keith encouraged Mr. Von Ancken to inquire about parking with the owner of 302 West Main noting that even if a parking reduction were granted for the subject site it cannot come close to what is already available. 
Mr. Ladouceur noted that employee parking is also a consideration. 
Mr. Mahoney asked if the parking requirement is 10/1,000 regardless of the type of business.  He noted that the proposal is for a small specialty grocer.
Mr. Peck replied by confirming that that is how the current Regulations are worded.
Mr. Ladouceur noted that the other existing businesses may not have foot traffic during the peak hours proposed for this grocery store but further noted that that may not always be the case as the businesses could change.

Mr. Kumar commented that 400 families would be one trip per month.

Mr. Armstrong commented that the most difficult task is to figure out how to allocate the front parking spaces to keep all the tenants happy.  He confirmed his agreement with the Commission’s earlier comments such that it is almost impossible to exit to the east.
In response to Mr. Kumar’s question, Ms. Keith confirmed that the Commission does not have any issues with the proposed business itself but noted that the traffic volume, safety, and parking are issues. 

Mr. Gentile commented that traffic and safety are concerns.

In response to Mr. Von Ancken’s comments regarding additional parking in the gravel area, 

Mr. Peck confirmed that a traffic study to find out how the gravel area could be organized for parking would greatly help.  He offered to work with Mr. Von Ancken on a schematic parking plan to see how close the site could come to meeting the zoning requirements. 
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:45pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on November 15, 2016, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4822
Proposed adoption of 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development; Town of Avon, applicant Approved/Adopted   Effective 12/1/16 
App. #4823
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to Work/Live Units; Town of Avon, applicant Approved  Effective 11/23/16

App. #4824 -
DP1, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 200 and 210 West Main Street, Parcels 4540200 and 4540210, in a CR Zone  Approved with Conditions

App. #4826 -
Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Hartford Healthcare, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone  Approved with Conditions

Dated at Avon this 16th day of November, 2016.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair
LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, December 13, 2016, at 7:00 pm at the Avon Town Hall, Building #1, on the following:

App. #4829 -
DP1, LLC, owner, E & D Pizza Company, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.C.3.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 200 West Main Street, Parcel 4540200 in a CR Zone

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall. Dated at Avon this 28th day of November, 2016.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair


